# **Structural Discrimination in Pandemic Policy:** Essential Protections for Essential Workers

Abigail E. Lowe, Kelly K. Dineen, and Seema Mohapatra **Keywords:** Essential Workers, Emergency Preparedness, Health and Safety, Infection Prevention and Control, Anti-Racism

**Abstract:** An inordinate number of low wage workers in essential industries are Black, Hispanic, or Latino, immigrants or refugees — groups beset by centuries of discrimination and burdened with disproportionate but preventable harms during the COVID-19 pandemic.

### I. Introduction

Minoritized and socially disenfranchised populations have suffered disproportionate morbidity and mortality during every U.S. public health emergency.<sup>1</sup> The COVID-19 pandemic is no different. Structural discrimination and resulting inequities were aptly demonstrated by both the treatment of and health outcomes for low-wage workers, such as long-term care workers, home health aides, and food supply workers during the first year of the pandemic.<sup>2</sup> These essential workers were harmed not only by the virus but by the compounded disadvantages of structural racism in worker protection policies, health care access and quality, and social programs.3 Moreover, those working in meat processing plants would not have prepared to be part of an essential workforce in the way that health care and emergency services workers do.

Among the food supply workers, meat-processing workers are a case study in the ways disease outbreaks thrive in the presence of long-standing structural discrimination and policy makers steeped in white supremacy — meaning the political, legal, and social structures that consistently advantage and privilege the interests of white-identified people and groups such that subrogation is normalized.<sup>4</sup> The responses

Abigail E. Lowe, M.A., is an Assistant Professor in the College of Allied Health Professions and Co-Director of National Disaster Medical System Infectious Disease Training for the Global Center for Health Security at the University of Nebraska Medical Center in Omaha, Nebraska, USA. Her interests are at the intersection of ethics, health policy, and health security, and her research focuses on ethics preparedness in public health emergencies. She is affiliated with National Emerging Special Pathogens Training and Education Center, the Special Pathogens Research Network, and the Region IIV Disaster Health Response Ecosystem. Kelly K. Dineen, R.N., J.D., Ph.D., is an Associate Professor of Law at Creighton University School of Law in Omaha, Nebraska, USA. She received her J.D. and Ph.D. from Saint Louis University. Seema Mohapatra, J.D., M.P.H., is the Murray Visiting Professor of Law at Southern Methodist University Dedman School of Law in Dallas, Texas, USA.

HEALTH LAW AND ANTI-RACISM: RECKONING AND RESPONSE • SPRING 2022

*The Journal of Law, Medicine & Ethics*, 50 (2022): 67-75. © 2022 The Author(s) DOI: https://doi.org/10.1017/jme.2022.10

of the federal government, many states, and the meat industry to COVID-19 outbreaks and heightened SARS-CoV-2 transmission risks worked in concert to induce, rather than prevent, harm. Key federal and state policy makers and regulatory bodies, including the Centers for Disease Prevention and Control (CDC) and Occupational Safety and Health Administration (OSHA), upheld white supremacist principles in their construction of the value of "essential work" by the many low wage minoritized workers in this category. The criteria for qualifying as an essential business have been criticized for being vague, which, as a result, allows more industries to qualify as essential thereby putting more workers at risk. Many essential workers that suffered significant harms are non-white. For example, the CDC reported in July 2020 that 87% of COVID-19 cases in meat processing plants involved minoritized workers, specifically in Hispanic (56%), Black (19%), and Asian (12%) workers.<sup>5</sup> White workers only represented 13% of the cases while representing approximately 30% of meat-processing workers nationwide.6 These agencies failed to account for existing structural racism, the inherent value of the workers and their communities, the nature of the threat of an aerosolized virus, and the prioritization of industry goals over worker safety. Across the board, policy makers failed to reckon with structural forces and meet their ethical and legal obligations to protect the health of already disenfranchised and disempowered workers. The policies and practices that combined with existing structural inequities to harm these workers have been described elsewhere, along with strong recommendations for anti-racist policies to enhance workplace protections and ameliorate financial, food, housing, and health insecurity.<sup>7</sup> We echo the critical need for sweeping changes to worker protections.

The focus of this article is to draw attention to a narrow, but mostly overlooked, issue of the inequities in commitments to and funding for pandemic preparedness outside the context of traditional health care settings, using meat-processing workers as an example. These inequities meant that when the COVID-19 pandemic began, the evidence base was essentially non-existent for the effectiveness of respiratory protective equipment (RPE) and personal protective equipment (PPE) to reduce infection transmission and other infection prevention and control (IPC) measures under conditions of use inside meat-processing plants. This essay begins with a review of the history of pandemic inequities, and then turns to the structural and institutional factors that contributed to the disproportionate impact of COVID-19 on meat-processing workers. We review the failures to include nonacute care health workers in pandemic planning and

research and examine the application of both solidarity and the concept of interest convergence to ground the inclusion of multiply marginalized essential workers in ongoing pandemic research and planning. We conclude by offering additional recommendations for (1) special attention to structural discrimination in the IPC preparedness and response efforts in critical infrastructure industries and (2) enhanced funding for applied and translational research on IPC measures, including PPE effectiveness for reducing respiratory pathogen transmissions under the conditions of use by workers in essential industries.

# II. Pandemics, Structural Discrimination, and Structural Violence

Over the past several centuries, there has been a major influenza pandemic every 10 to 30 years.<sup>8</sup> In epidemics and pandemics, minoritized low-wage workers were left worse off than white workers.9 Historical evidence demonstrates the enduring harms of white supremacy for the health and welfare of minoritized populations. In the 1918 influenza pandemic in the U.S., Black populations had a higher case fatality rates than did their white counterparts,<sup>10</sup> the impact on Indigenous communities was severe,11 and low wage workers experienced higher case rates and disease related morbidity and mortality.<sup>12</sup> Nearly a century later, those impacts were mirrored in the 2009 H1N1 outbreak, during which Latino migrant farm workers faced numerous structural barriers to H1N1 prevention and treatment, and were widely stigmatized as disease vectors.13 Hispanic, Indigenous, and Black populations also had consistently higher rates of H1N1 disease, with hospitalization rates more than double that of white people in the U.S.14

Despite the history of health injustice in previous pandemics and calls from scholars for attention to structural discrimination in pandemic planning,<sup>15</sup> the COVID-19 pandemic progressed along the same patterns with minoritized and multiply-marginalized populations suffering disproportionate harm,<sup>16</sup> including in the workplace.<sup>17</sup> For example, as of July 30, 2021, 300 meat processing workers have died from COVID-19 among the close to 60,000 who contracted the virus,<sup>18</sup> with an unknown number experiencing "long COVID."<sup>19</sup> That is roughly 12,000 cases per 100,000 workers, a number unmatched in any other field.<sup>20</sup>

#### A. The Example of Meat-Processing Workers

Meat processing work has long been among the most hazardous occupations.<sup>21</sup> Workers describe high levels of dehumanization and disregard by the industry.<sup>22</sup> Workplace protections and worker empowerment have also eroded over time.<sup>23</sup> As the industry has consolidated into the hands of fewer, more powerful companies, they have also aggressively sought to reduce regulatory constraints, increase production speeds,<sup>24</sup> under-report workplace injuries,<sup>25</sup> and uphold arbitrary and punitive disciplinary point systems,<sup>26</sup> which are made possible, in part, because the industry also eliminated unionized workers while recruiting workers who are not positioned to assert their rights.<sup>27</sup> Today, meat-processing workers are disproportionately marginalized by virtue of multiple intersecting identities, <sup>28</sup> including their country of origin, limited English proficiency, immigration and refugee status, socioeconomic status, rural locale, and race and ethnicity.<sup>29</sup> issued a voluntary joint interim guidance with the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC).<sup>36</sup> The Department of Labor also took separate affirmative steps to telegraph to industry that strict adherence to joint OSHA/CDC guidance for Meat Processing was not required and in fact, the federal government would *assist the meat industry rather than workers* in certain circumstances if a meat corporation was sued by workers.<sup>37</sup> The CDC's actions also upheld existing power structures. For example, the CDC issued IPC guidance to protect acute care health care workers—a group with higher incomes, education, social power, and fewer workers from minoritized groups — beginning on January 17, 2020,<sup>38</sup> and continued updating it as evidence emerged to ensure safety of heath care

Combined with federal action that kept meat processing plants open despite outbreaks, decisions to recommend less protective RPE and PPE, and the failure of OSHA to require evidence-based workplace protections were an indicator of decision makers' judgments about the relative worth of these workers. The federal government and private industry upheld white supremacist power structures and committed further acts of structural violence against meat processing workers, who were left with a choice between working with the significant risks of infection and the loss of their already fragile food and housing security. In addition to structural changes to remedy existing health and economic injustices, commitments by industry and governments to structurally competent pre-pandemic preparedness are necessary.

During the onset of COVID-19, meat processing facilities became among the largest epicenters of COVID-19 outbreaks in the United States.<sup>30</sup> Workers in meat processing facilities were particularly vulnerable to COVID-19 due to the high density of workers and prolonged close contact of personnel and indoor work environments.31 After spring 2020 outbreaks at several large meat processing facilities, the multi-billion-dollar meat industry acted swiftly to apply political pressure on federal actors to protect their bottom line.<sup>32</sup> As a result, meat-processors were effectively deemed "essential" workers by an executive order issued by then President Trump (April 28 EO).33 Facilities remained open or re-opened despite outbreaks with inadequate and inconsistent levels of IPC across the industry.34

Federal agencies also failed to protect workers. The Occupational Safety and Health Administration (OSHA) declined to issue an emergency temporary standard (ETS) to protect these workers,<sup>35</sup> and instead workers.<sup>39</sup> Of course, health care workers faced dire challenges in supply and staffing shortages, but their workplaces are accustomed to protecting them from infectious diseases. On the other hand, workers in the meat-processing industry lacked basic IPC guidance for safety in their workplace more than a month after the outbreaks began.<sup>40</sup> The CDC/OSHA interim guidance was finally released only April 26, 2020 — only 48 hours before the April 28 EO was signed in the midst of ongoing outbreaks.<sup>41</sup>

As further evidence emerged that masking is one of the most effective non-pharmaceutical interventions for reducing COVID-19 transmission,<sup>42</sup> protections for meat processing workers, such as industry wide mask mandates, did not increase in response.<sup>43</sup> Increased scientific understanding of airborne SARS-CoV-2 transmission warranted stepped up safety measures (e.g., more protective face coverings such as fit tested N-95 respirators, air filtrations systems, dedensifying measures etc.) to mitigate the risk to workers.<sup>44</sup> Yet,

HEALTH LAW AND ANTI-RACISM: RECKONING AND RESPONSE • SPRING 2022 The Journal of Law, Medicine & Ethics, 50 (2022): 67-75. © 2022 The Author(s) neither the CDC guidance nor the position of OSHA changed, and there was a clear deficit in research and resources to adequately protect workers. Instead, the CDC issued a scientific brief that acknowledged airborne transmission in discrete environments (e.g., congregate settings, poor ventilation, etc.) but did not address IPC guidelines to protect essential workers accordingly.<sup>45</sup> They continued working despite the lack of reasonable protections (N95 filtering facepiece respirators, air filtration systems) and appropriate commitments from the government and industry to protect them from COVID-19 infection.<sup>46</sup>

Combined with federal action that kept meat processing plants open despite outbreaks, decisions to recommend less protective RPE and PPE, and the failure of OSHA to require evidence-based workplace protections were an indicator of decision makers' judgments about the relative worth of these workers. The federal government and private industry upheld white supremacist power structures and committed further acts of structural violence against meat processing workers,<sup>47</sup> who were left with a choice between working with the significant risks of infection and the loss of their already fragile food and housing security.<sup>48</sup> In addition to structural changes to remedy existing health and economic injustices, commitments by industry and governments to structurally competent pre-pandemic preparedness are necessary.<sup>49</sup>

## B. Structural Discrimination in Planning and Research

Structurally competent emergency and pandemic preparedness efforts should include explicit attention to the multiply marginalized.<sup>50</sup> While considerable financial resources have been devoted to pandemic influenza preparedness planning at the federal and state levels, national planning efforts do not address protecting low-wage, multiply marginalized workers in essential industries.<sup>51</sup> One group of researchers previously called for the inclusion of meat processing workers in pandemic planning;<sup>52</sup> however, those calls were based on the risks of occupational zoonotic influenza infection and the potential for the emergence of novel pathogens in these settings rather than occupational risk of person to person inhalation transmission of a pandemic pathogen.<sup>53</sup> The existing research on workplace infectious disease transmissions are not targeted to the conditions of use in meat processing plants.54 Prior research on the application and effectiveness of IPC measures in meat processing facilities is sparse to non-existent:55 we found no research in the context of PPE or engineering controls effectiveness for reducing occupational exposure to respiratory viral pathogens

with pandemic potential in meat processing workers before the COVID-19 outbreaks. In fact, there is little evidence of research for effectiveness of IPC measures in non-health care workplaces at all; a 2018 systematic review of social distancing effectiveness in workplaces was the first (and possibly only) systematic review of such measures in the workplace.<sup>56</sup> The implication being IPC strategies to reduce transmission depend on a contextual evaluation of the workplace and workers involved. Given that much of IPC is based on practices in healthcare that are focused on patient safety,57 emerging scientific evidence on SARS-CoV-2 with relevance to IPC measures for meat processing facilities, long-term care facilities, and non-healthcare essential industries were challenging to interpret and adapt into protective guidance in real time.58

Instead, appropriate planning should include widespread study and modeling of the effectiveness of PPE and other workplace administrative and engineering controls before a pandemic. In its absence, scientists were forced to start without directly applicable research,59 and infectious disease scientists were left translating evidence-based IPC guidelines developed in healthcare settings for use in meat processing.60 Yet, the differences between the conditions of use in health care and those in meat-processing plants are quite stark - they are also dissimilarly resourced and regulated, with varied prioritization of safety, compliance, and worker education on the effective use of RPE and PPE and adherence to other IPC measures.<sup>61</sup> Any forward looking public health guidance to protect workers from future pandemics must ensure equity in research and preparedness when it comes not only to vaccine and therapeutic allocation, but IPC measures for essential workers.

### III. Ethical Considerations for Worker Protections

Early in a pandemic, disproportionate burdens create obligations for regulators and employers to keep workers as safe as possible, which, in turn minimize possible harms to others, including to their families and other community members.<sup>62</sup> An antiracist approach calls for affirmative commitments to effectively reposition these workers in ways that account for structural voids in pandemic protections.

#### A. Shared Vulnerability

During the first few months of the COVID-19 pandemic, messaging responding to shared vulnerability to a spreading virus was emphasized, especially as more white people fell ill. The media and public health agencies responded by encouraging masking as a form of "we're all in this together" type of solidarity.63 Solidarity acknowledges interdependence within a community,64 and solidarity underpins how we take account for our shared vulnerability through the delivery and maintenance of important social infrastructures - a relational concept based on common interests and mutual advantage.65 Solidarity also recognizes the equal moral worth of people across a population. Dawson and Jennings conception of solidarity in public health ethics requires a public action, motivated by correcting past or present injustices, as well as advocating for and protecting others.66 It necessitates that we improve health and well-being and reduce suffering through action.<sup>67</sup> To demonstrate solidarity in the context we have described, government officials would need to act to help those working in essential industries by enacting measures for the delivery and management of infection prevention and control to protect their health and well-being. Though there is shared vulnerability to an emerging infectious disease, our experiences in the pandemic demonstrate disparate vulnerabilities due to structural inequality.68 Marginalized workers continued to work without protections that science deemed necessary - as structural and individual racism allowed their continued invisibility and the normalization of their subrogation.

Effective safety practices and regulation necessitate research to develop appropriate and effective IPC measures, RPE, and PPE products. Research and innovation can serve to demonstrate how the health and safety of essential workers furthers both government and employer interests. Of course, this is not actual solidarity, which depends on treating others as having inherent value regardless of their social power or the benefits they confer on others. Solidarity also falls short, in part, because it does not account for the disparate vulnerabilities due to structural inequalities, and the way that privileges in protections are conferred on some by the state through regulations and institutions.<sup>69</sup>

### B. Shared Benefits

Although solidarity in its purest form does not involve benefit to oneself, the concept of interest convergence may be helpful to influence protective laws and policies in future emergencies. Critical race scholar Derrick Bell theorized that laws and policies that benefitted Black Americans were only likely to be passed if they also served an interest to the white majority.<sup>70</sup> The concept of interest convergence has been applied in numerous legal and policy concepts,<sup>71</sup> and it is apt in public health law as well.<sup>72</sup> Take the meat processing example. The spread of the virus presented hardships for the meat processing industry and state economies. If employers had information showing how use of IPC measures could help avoid reduction in production and financial losses without also incurring the sequela of continued outbreaks, lawsuits, and negative press, perhaps they may have implemented measures consistently. Similarly, if government actors had contextual data showing efficacy of IPC measures in the work-place, even governments "captured" by the industry may have acted expeditiously to protect workers and the economic interests of the industry. Research demonstrating IPC measures that satisfy the health and safety interests of workers along with the long-term business interests of the industry are needed.

# IV. The Need for Commitments in Planning and Research

Pandemic planning and research must explicitly include non-health care essential workers. The industries, governments, and consumers that benefit from their labor have a moral obligation to advocate for their protection. Moral claims, however, have rarely superseded interests in entrenched power structures and selective economic gain; therefore, the planning should account for the converging interests of the oppressors and the oppressed in appropriate workplace IPC measures. During the initial wave of a pandemic, the level of and adherence to IPC interventions will largely determine the extent of transmission, morbidity, and mortality until medical counter measures (vaccines and therapeutics) are widely available.73 However, IPC measures, which are largely based on practices in healthcare need to be expanded to worker safety in non-healthcare essential industries and workplace settings. Creating research-driven public health guidance and protections for vulnerable workers is an important step toward detailing how to mitigate structural discrimination, as well as establishing essential workers' rights and obligations prior to future epidemics or pandemics.

To begin to scope out appropriate preparedness plans, translational and applied research on IPC in a variety of workplace settings is needed. A central recommendation necessary to achieve any level of equity in protections is to fund research on IPC measures (protective equipment, engineering controls, administrative controls) to inform preparedness efforts for essential industries, as well as cost-effectiveness and outcomes research to quantify how IPC measures save both financial and human capital. Currently, the National Occupational Research Agenda (NORA), which is a partnership program to stimulate innovative research and promote widespread adoption of

HEALTH LAW AND ANTI-RACISM: RECKONING AND RESPONSE • SPRING 2022 The Journal of Law, Medicine & Ethics, 50 (2022): 67-75. © 2022 The Author(s) improved workplace health and safety practices thus in many ways guiding National Institute of Occupational Safety and Health (NIOSH), must update its agenda to include further research on IPC for epidemics and pandemics to account for inequity in disease burden resultant from inequity in protections.<sup>74</sup> Specifically, additional funding should be allocated for NIOSH and other federal health agencies to address research gaps specifically for worker safety in essential industries with high numbers of minoritized and low wage workers. Federal funding should be provided to support state, local, and professional efforts to develop workplace hazard-assessment and control programs that include recognition and identification of aerosol exposures and prioritize workplace controls at the top of the hierarchy of controls.75 Moreover, federal funding should support a robust research agenda targeted to workplace settings with high numbers of minoritized workers that includes: modeling research to support predictive transmission dynamics and disease spread to support rapid IPC guidance development based on emerging evidence, research on the role and design of ventilation; development and deployment of evidence based and inexpensive ventilation assessment tools and methods; training, fit-testing, and related respiratory-protection program support for all essential industries that lack the necessary resources and expertise to establish effective respiratory-protection programs.<sup>76</sup> Furthermore, to adequately address structural racism for meat processing and similarly situated essential workers, policy solutions and research agendas must be informed by sustained engagement with worker communities. Those in power, including professionals in occupational health and safety, emergency and pandemic preparedness and health security, and worker advocacy groups should demand that any future planning and research proceed with a focus on structural inequities, informed by the lessons of COVID-19 and other pandemics.

#### V. Conclusion

Public health agencies work to protect people from health threats. The COVID-19 pandemic demonstrated how the lack of evidence-based IPC guidance harmed multiply marginalized workers. To protect these populations, funders must prioritize scientific, preparedness, and bioethics projects aimed at protecting vulnerable workers. To avoid repeating the structural violence inflicted on low-wage essential workers during the pandemic, research and preparedness efforts should center on multiply marginalized workers' needs *before* the next epidemic or pandemic.

#### Note

The authors do not have any conflicts of interest to disclose.

#### References

- S.S. Hutchins, et al., "Protection of Racial/Ethnic Minority Populations During an Influenza Pandemic," *American Journal of Public Health* 99 (2009): S261-S270 (citing to multiple sources).
- 3. Id.
- See generally, K.W. Crenshaw, N. Gotanda, P. Peller, T. Thomas, eds., Critical Race Theory: The Key Writings That Formed a Movement (New York: New Press, 1995).
- M.A. Waltenburg, T. Victoroff, C. Rose, et al., "Update: COVID-19 among Workers in Meat and Poultry Processing Facilities United States, April–May 2020," *MMWR: Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report* (2020): 69.
- See supra note 5; see also D.P. Bui, et al., "Racial and Ethnic Disparities among COVID-19 Cases in Workplace Outbreaks by Industry Sector - Utah, March 6-June 5, 2020, "MMWR: Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report 69 (August 21, 2020): 1133-1138. (reporting disproportionate numbers of COVID-19 infections among Hispanic and other non-white workers in meat processing workers in Utah).
- 7. See, e.g., Yearby and Mohapatra, *supra* note 2; Dineen, *supra* note 2; W.P. Hanage, et al., "COVID-19: US Federal Accountability for Entry, Spread, and Inequities—Lessons for the Future," *European Journal of Epidemiology* 35 (2020): 995-1006.
- 8. D.K. Patterson, *Pandemic Influenza*, 1700–1900: A Study in Historical Epidemiology Totowa (New Jersey: Rowan & Littlefield, 1986); S. Shah, *Pandemic: Tracking Contagions from* Cholera to Ebola and Beyond (2017).
- 9. D. Andrulis, et al., H1N1 Influenza Pandemic and Racially and Ethnically Diverse Communities in the United States: Assessing the Evidence of and Charting Opportunities for Advancing Health Equity, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Office of Minority Health, National Consensus Panel on Emergency Preparedness and Cultural Diversity, 1-49, 13 (2012), available at <a href="https://www.texashealthinstitute.org/uploads/1/3/5/3/13535548/thi\_pandemic\_influenza\_equity\_report\_2012.pdf">https://www.texashealthinstitute. org/uploads/1/3/5/3/13535548/thi\_pandemic\_influenza\_ equity\_report\_2012.pdf</a>> (last visited November 17, 2021); E. Sydenstricker, "The Incidence of Influenza among Persons of Different Economic Status during the Epidemic of 1918," Public Health Reports 46, no. 4 (1931): 154-170.
- H. Økland and S.-E. Mamelund, "Race and 1918 Influenza Pandemic in the United States: A Review of the Literature," *International Journal of Environmental Research in Public Health* 16 (2019): 2487.
- 11. A.V. Groom, et al., "Pandemic Influenza Preparedness and Vulnerable Populations in Tribal Communities," *American Journal of Public Health* 99, Suppl. 2 (2009): S271-278.
- E. Sydenstricker, "The Incidence of Influenza among Persons of Different Economic Status during the Epidemic of 1918," *Public Health Reports* 46, no. 4 (1931): 154-170.
- 13. See, e.g., M. Schoch-Spana, N. Bouri, K. Rambhia, and A. Norwood, "Stigma, Health Disparities, and the 2009 H1N1 Influenza Pandemic: Burdens on Latino Farmworkers in the U.S.," *Biosecurity and Bioterrorism* 8 (2010): 3.
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, *Information* on 2009 H1N1 Impact by Race and Ethnicity (February 24, 2010), available at <a href="http://www.cdc.gov/h1n1flu/race\_ethnicity\_qa.htm">http://www.cdc.gov/h1n1flu/race\_ethnicity\_qa.htm</a>> (last visited November 17, 2021).

- See, e.g., P. Blumenshine, A.Reingold, S. Egerter, R. Mockenhaupt, P. Braveman, and J. Marks, "Pandemic Influenza Planning in the United States from a Health Disparities Perspective," *Emerging Infectious Diseases* 14, no. 5 (2008): 709; D. DeBruin, J. Liaschenko, and M.F. Marshall, "Social Justice in Pandemic Preparedness," *American Journal of Public Health* 102, no. 4 (2012): 586-591; Schoch-Spana et al., *supra* note 13.
- See, e.g., T.N. Rogers, C.R. Rogers, E. VanSant-Webb, L.Y. Gu, B. Yan, and F. Qeadan, (2020), "Racial Disparities in COVID-19 Mortality Among Essential Workers in the United States," World Medical & Health Policy 12 (2020): 311-327, available at <a href="https://doi.org/10.1002/wmh3.358">https://doi.org/10.1002/wmh3.358</a>> (last visited December 1, 2021).
- R. Yearby and S. Mohapatra, "Structural Discrimination in COVID-19 Workplace Protections," *Health Affairs Blog* (May 29, 2020), *available at* <a href="https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/hblog20200522.280105/full/">https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/hblog20200522.280105/full/</a>> (last visited June 3, 2021).
- The Food and Environment Reporting Network (FERN), "Mapping COVID-19 Outbreaks in the Food System," April 22,2020 (updated July 30, 2021), available at <a href="https://thefern.org/2020/04/mapping-covid-19-in-meat-and-food-processing-plants/">https://thefern.org/2020/04/mapping-covid-19-in-meat-and-food-processing-plants/</a>> (last visited December 1, 2021).
- Z. Berger, V.A. De Jesus, S.A. Assoumou, T. Greenhalgh, "Long COVID and Health Inequities: The Role of Primary Care," *The Milbank Quarterly* 99, no. 2 (2021): 519-541, *available at* <a href="https://doi.org/10.1111/1468-0009.12505">https://doi.org/10.1111/1468-0009.12505</a>> (last visited December 1, 2021).
- L.H. Nguyen, et al., "Risk of COVID-19 among Front-Line Health-Care Workers and the General Community: A Prospective Cohort Study," *The Lancet Public Health* 5, no. 9 (2020): e475-e483.
- M.McConnell, "When We're Dead and Buried, Our Bones Will Keep Hurting": Workers' Rights under Threat in US Meat and Poultry Plants," *Human Rights Watch* (2019), *available at* <https://www.hrw.org/report/2019/09/04/whenwere-dead-and-buried-our-bones-will-keep-hurting/workersrights-under-threat> (last visited December 1, 2021); B.J. van Holland, et al., "Preventive Occupational Health Interventions in the Meat Processing Industry in Upper-Middle and High-Income Countries: A Systematic Review on Their Effectiveness," *International Archives of Occupational and Environmental Health* 88 (2015): 389-402, *available at* <https://doi. org/10.1007/s00420-014-0964-3> (last visited December 1, 2021).
- See, e.g., A.K. Ramos, et al., "'No somos máquinas' (We are not machines): Worker Perspectives of Safety Culture in Meatpacking Plants in the Midwest," *American Journal of Industrial Medicine* 64, no. 2 (2021): 84-96.
- 23. See McConnell, supra note 21; Ramos, et al., supra note 22.
- Increased production speeds, including line speeds, as associated with increased transmission of COVID-19. See C.A. Taylor, C. Boulos, and D. Almond, "Livestock Plants and COVID-19 Transmission," *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, December 117, no. 50 (2020): 31706-31715.
- 25. See, e.g., A. Stuesse, "When They're Done with You: Legal Violence and Structural Vulnerability among Injured Immigrant Poultry Workers," *Anthropology of Work Review* 39, no. 2 (2018).
- 26. See, e.g., A.K. Ramos, et. al., "Health and Well-Being of Hispanic/Latino Meatpacking Workers in the Midwest: An Application of the Health Belief Model," *Workplace Health & Safety* (2021): e-pub ahead or print.
- 27. See, e.g., Dineen, supra note 2.
- 28. Id. See also Yearby and Mohapatra, supra note 2.
- Id., at 15-16. See also U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Occupational Employment Statistics, May 2018 National Industry-Specific Occupational Employment and Wage Estimates, NAICS 311600 Animal Slaughtering and Processing," available at <a href="https://www.bls.gov/oes/current/naics4\_311600">https://www.bls.gov/oes/current/naics4\_311600</a>. htm> (last visited December 1, 2021).

- C.A. Taylor, C. Boulos, D. Almond, "Livestock Plants and COVID-19 Transmission," *Proceedings of the National Academies of Science* 117 (2020): 31706-15; J. J. Herstein, et al., (2021). "Characteristics of SARS-CoV-2 Transmission among Meat Processing Workers in Nebraska, USA, and Effectiveness of Risk Mitigation Measures," *Emerging Infectious Diseases* 27, no. 4 (2021): 1032-1038.
- See, e.g., J.W. Dyal, M.P. Grant, K. Broadwater, A. Bjork, M.A. Waltenburg, J.D. Gibbins, et al., "COVID-19 among Workers in Meat and Poultry Processing Facilities—19 States," *MMWR: Morbidity and Mortal Weekly* 69 (April 2020): 557-61, avail*able at* <a href="https://www.dhs.gov/science-and-technology/sarsairborne-calculators">https://www.dhs.gov/science-and-technology/sarsairborne-calculators</a> and <a href="https://journals.plos.org/plosone/">https://journals.plos.org/plosone/ article?id=10.1371/journal.pone.0238339> (both last visited December 1, 2021).
- 32. See, e.g., Dineen, *supra* note at 2.
- Executive Order No. 13917, 85 Fed. Reg. 26313, 26313-26314 (May 1, 2020).
- M.A Waltenburg, et al., "Update: COVID-19 Among Workers in Meat and Poultry Processing Facilities United States," *MMWR: Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report* 69, no. 27 (2020): 887-892.
- 35. 29 USC § 6559(c).
- 36. U.S. Department of Labor's OSHA and CDC Issue Interim Guidance To Protect Workers in Meatpacking and Processing Industries, *available at* <a href="https://www.osha.gov/news/newsreleases/national/04262020>">https://www.osha.gov/news/newsregov/news/newsregov/news/newsre-
- 37. Dep't of Labor, Statement of Enforcement Policy by Solicitor of Labor Kate O'Scannlain and Principal Deputy Assistant Secretary for OSHA Loren Sweatt Regarding Meat and Poultry Processing Facilities, Press Release, April 28, 2020, <a href="https://www.dol.gov/newsroom/releases/osha/osha20200428-1">https:// www.dol.gov/newsroom/releases/osha/osha20200428-1</a> (last visited December 1, 2021) ("Nearly 1 in 5 Nebraska meat processing workers were diagnosed with COVID-19 between March and July 2020, a profound burden of cases unparalleled in any other worker population").
- CDC, Interim Guidance for Healthcare Professionals (January 17, 2020), available at <a href="https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-nCoV/infection-control.html">https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-nCoV/infection-control.html</a>> (last visited December 1, 2021).
- 39. See, e.g., CDC, Interim Infection Prevention and Control Recommendations for Healthcare Personnel During the Coronavirus Disease 2019 (COVID-19) Pandemic, Updated February 23, 2021, available at <a href="https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/hcp/infection-control-recommendations.html">https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/hcp/infection-control-recommendations.html</a> (last visited December 1, 2021).
- 40. J.J. Herstein, A. Degarege, D. Stover, C. Austin, M.M. Schwedhelm, J.V. Lawler, and M. Donahue, "Characteristics of SARS-CoV-2 Transmission among Meat Processing Workers in Nebraska, USA, and Effectiveness of Risk Mitigation Measures," Emerging Infectious Diseases 27, no. 4 (2021): 1032-1038. See also, J. Steinberg, et al., "COVID-19 Outbreak among Employees at a Meat Processing Facility - South Dakota," MMWR: Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report 69 (2020): 1015-1019. By April 27, there were nearly 5,000 cases over COVID-19 in workers in 115 meat processing plants in 17 states. J.W. Dyal, M.P. Grant, K. Broadwater, et al., "COVID-19 Among Workers in Meat and Poultry Processing Facilities 19 States," MMWR: Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report 69 (2020): 557-561. A.E. Lowe, K.K. Dineen, L.M. Lee, et al., "Consultation Report: Ethical Considerations Regarding Meat Processing Plant Operations, Worker Safety, and Community Welfare," University of Nebraska Global Center for Health Security Ethics Advisory Committee, June 27, 2020, available at <https://www.unmc.edu/healthsecurity/ethics/consultation-reports/FINAL-Ethical-Considerations-Regarding-Meat-Processing-Plant-Operations-with-Graphics.pdf> (last visited December 1, 2021).
- 41. See Dept. of Labor, supra note 36.
- 42. W. Lyu and G.L. Wehby, "Community Use of Face Masks and COVID-19: Evidence from a Natural Experiment of State Mandates in the US," *Health Affairs (Millwood)* 39 (2020):

HEALTH LAW AND ANTI-RACISM: RECKONING AND RESPONSE • SPRING 2022

The Journal of Law, Medicine & Ethics, 50 (2022): 67-75. © 2022 The Author(s)

1419; X. Wang, E.G. Ferro, G. Zhou, D. Hashimoto, and D.L. Bhatt, "Association between Universal Masking in a Health Care System and SARS-CoV-2 Positivity among Health Care Workers," *JAMA* 324 (2020): 703-4.

- 43. See Herstein, supra note 40.
- 44. A.E. Lowe, K.K. Dineen, J.J. Herstein, M.K. Wynia, J.L. Santarpia, L.M. Lee, A.O. Ferdinand, and S. Mohapatra, "Emerging Science, Personal Protective Equipment Guidance, and Resource Scarcity: Inaction and Inequity for Workers in Essential Industries," *Health Security* (2021): e-pub ahead of print.
- 45. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "Scientific Brief: SARS-CoV-2 and Potential Airborne Transmission," Updated October 5, 2020, available at <a href="https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/more/scientific-brief-sars-cov-2.html">https://www.cdc.gov/ coronavirus/2019-ncov/more/scientific-brief-sars-cov-2.html</a> (last visited December 1, 2021).
- 46. Id.
- J. Galtung, "Violence, Peace, and Peace Research," Journal of Peace Research 6, no. 3 (1969): 167-191.
- 48. Id.; Ramos, et al., supra note 26.
- 49. T. O'Sullivan and M. Bourgoin, "Vulnerability in an Influenza Pandemic: Looking beyond Medical Risk," Public Health Agency of Canada, Global Report for Research on Infectious Diseases of Poverty, WHO, 2012, available at <a href="http://whqlibdoc.who.int/publications/2012/9789241564489\_eng.pdf?ua=1">http://whqlibdoc.who.int/publications/2012/9789241564489\_eng.pdf?ua=1</a> (last visited December 1, 2021); Blumenshine, et al., supra note 15; D. DeBruin, J. Liaschenko, and M.F. Marshall, "Social Justice in Pandemic Preparedness," American Journal of Public Health 102, no. 4 (2012): 586-591.
- 50. See, e.g., P.N. Menezes, J. Malone, C. Lyons, et al., "Racial and Ethnic Disparities in Viral Acute Respiratory Infections in the United States: Protocol of a Systematic Review," Systematic Reviews 10 (2021): 196; P.M. Alberti, P.M. Lantz, C.H. Wilkins, "Equitable Pandemic Preparedness and Rapid Response: Lessons from COVID-19 for Pandemic Health Equity," Journal of Health Politics, Policy and Law 45, no. 6 (2020): 921-935; J.T. Berger and D. Ribeiro Miller "Corona and Community: The Entrenchment of Structural Bias in Planning for Pandemic Preparedness," American Journal of Bioethics 20, no. 7 (2020): 112-114.
- 51. A.K. Ramos, A.E. Lowe, J.J. Herstein, N. Trinidad, M. Carvajal-Suarez, S. Quintero, J.J. Lowe, et al., "A Rapid-Response Survey of Essential Workers in Midwestern Meatpacking Plants: Perspectives on COVID-19 Response in the Workplace," *Journal of Environmental Health* (2020); Yearby and Mohapatra, *supra* note 2.
- G.C. Gray, et al., "Pandemic Influenza Planning: Shouldn't Swine and Poultry Workers Be Included?" Vaccine 25, no. 22 (2007): 4376-81; G.C. Gray and W.S. Baker, "The Importance of Including Swine and Poultry Workers in Influenza Vaccination Programs," Clinical Pharmacology and Therapeutics 82, no. 6 (2007): 638-41; G.C. Gray and G. Kayali, "Facing Pandemic Influenza Threats: The Importance of Including Poultry and Swine Workers in Preparedness Plans," Poultry Science 88, no. 4 (2009): 880-884.
- 53. Id.
- 54. See, e.g., K.-T. Rim and C.-H. Lim, "Biologically Hazardous Agents at Work and Efforts to Protect Workers' Health: A Review of Recent Reports," *Safety and Health at Work* 5, no. 2 (2014): 43-52.
- 55. For example, a 2015 systemic literature review of preventive health interventions in meat-processing plants found no studies on interventions to prevent infections outside of a few specific to Q fever vaccination. B.J. van Holland, et al., "Preventive Occupational Health Interventions in the Meat Processing Industry in Upper-Middle and High-Income Countries: A Systematic Review on Their Effectiveness," *International Archives of Occupational and Environmental Health* 88 (2015): 389-402 (Table 1 includes the studies in more detail and notably, the studies out of the U.S. were focused on musculoskeletal injuries).

- 56. U.A. Eke and C.A. Eke, "Personal Protective Equipment in the Siege of Respiratory Viral Pandemics: Strides Made and Next Steps," *Expert Review of Respiratory Medicine* 15, no. 4 (2021): 441-452; F. Ahmed, N. Zviedrite, and A. Uzicanin, "Effectiveness of Workplace Social Distancing Measures in Reducing Influenza Transmission: A Systematic Review," *BMC Public Health* 18 (2018): 518.
- 57. L. Brosseau and A. Hogan Mitchell, "Statement on Addressing the Aerosol Transmission of SARS CoV-2 and Recommendations for Preventing Occupational Exposures," American Industrial Hygiene Association (2021), available at <a href="https://aiha-assets.sfo2.digitaloceanspaces.com/AIHA/resources/">https://aiha-assets.sfo2.digitaloceanspaces.com/AIHA/resources/</a> Fact-Sheets/Joint-Consensus-Statement-on-Addressing-the-Aerosol-Transmission-of-SARS-CoV-2-Fact-Sheet.pdf> (last visited December 1, 2021).
- J. Samet, K. Prather, G. Benjamin, et al., "Airborne Transmission of SARS-CoV-2: What We Know," *Clinical Infectious Diseases* 73, no. 10 (2021): 1924-1926.
- 59. See, e.g., T. Günther, M. Czech-Sioli, D. Indenbirken, A. Robitaille, P. Tenhaken, M. Exner, et al., "SARS-CoV-2 Outbreak Investigation in a German Meat Processing Plant," *EMBO Molecular Medicine* 12 (2020): e13296; C.A. Taylor, C. Boulos, and D. Almond, "Livestock Plants and COVID-19 Transmission," *Proceedings of the National Academies of Sciences* 117 (2020): 31706-15; Q. Durand-Moreau, A. Adisesh, G. MacKenzie, et al., "What Explains the High Rate of Transmission of SARS-CoV-2 in Meat and Poultry Facilities?" Oxford Centre for Evidence Based Medicine, June 4, 2020, available at <a href="https://www.cebm.net/covid-19/what-explains-the-high-rate-of-sars-cov-2-transmission-in-meat-and-poultry-facilities-2/>">https://www.cebm.net/covid-19/what-explains-the-high-rate-of-sars-cov-2-transmission-in-meat-and-poultry-facilities-2/> (last visited December 1, 2021); J. Middleton, R. Reintjes, and H. Lopes, "Meat Plants—A New Front Line in the Covid-19 Pandemic," *BMJ* 370 (2020): m2716.
- 60. Infectious disease experts at the UNMC Global Center for Health Security worked to adapt infection control measures and practices commonly implemented in a health care and field environments to identify COVID-19 control measures that could be implemented in meatpacking plants. <htps:// www.unmc.edu/news.cfm?match=25534> (last visited December 1, 2021).
- 61. Herstein, et al., supra note 40.
- 62. A.E. Lowe, K.K. Dineen, L.M. Lee, N.Kass, and M. Wynia, "Consultation Report: Ethical Considerations Regarding Meat Processing Plant Operations, Worker Safety, and Community Welfare," University of Nebraska Global Center for Health Security Ethics Advisory Committee, June 27, 2020, available at <https://www.unmc.edu/healthsecurity/ethics/consultation-reports/FINAL-Ethical-Considerations-Regarding-Meat-Processing-Plant-Operations-with-Graphics.pdf> (last visited December 1, 2021).
- 63. K.K. Cheng, T.H. Lam, C.C. Leung, "Wearing Face Masks in the Community during the COVID-19 Pandemic: Altruism and Solidarity," *The Lancet*, April 16, 2020, *available at* <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(20)30918-1">https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(20)30918-1</a> (last visited December 1, 2021).
- American Public Health Association (APHA), *Public Health Code of Ethics* (Washington, D.C.: APHA, 2019); F. Baylis, N.P. Kenny, and S. Sherwin, "A Relational Account of Public Health Ethics," *Public Health Ethics* 1, no. 3 (2008): 196-209.
- 65. B. Prainsack and A. Buyx, Solidarity: Reflections on an Emerging Concept in Bioethics (London, UK: Nuffield Council on Bioethics, 2011); N.P. Kenny, et al., "Re-visioning Public Health Ethics: A Relational Perspective," Canadian Journal of Public Health = Revue canadienne de sante publique 101, no. 1 (2010): 9-11.
- 66. A. Dawson and B. Jennings, "The Place of Solidarity in Public Health Ethics," *Public Health Review* 34, no. 74 (2012).
- 67. A. Ho and I. Dascalu, "Relational Solidarity and COVID-19: An Ethical Approach to Disrupt the Global Health Disparity Pathway," *Global Bioethics*, 32, no. 1 (2021): 34-50; P. Farmer, and N. Gastineau, "Rethinking Health and Human Rights:

Time for a Paradigm Shift," Journal of Law, Medicine & Ethics 30, no. 4 (2002): 655-666.

- F. Baylis, N.P. Kenny, and S. Sherwin, "A Relational Account of Public Health Ethics," *Public Health Ethics*, 1, no. 3 (2008): 196-209.
- M.A. Fineman, "The Vulnerable Subject and the Responsive State," *Emory Law Journal* 60 (2010): 251. See, e.g., N.G. Evans, Z.D. Berger, A.L. Phelan, and R.D. Silverman, "Covid-19, Equity, and Inclusiveness," *BMJ* 373 (2021): n1631.
- D.A. Bell, Jr., "Brown v. Board of Education and the Interest-Convergence Dilemma," *Harvard Law Review* 93, no. 3 (1980): 518-533.
- See D.W. Carbado and M. Gulati, "The Law and Economics of Critical Race Theory," *Yale Law Journal* 112 (2003): 1757, 1764; C. Lee, "Cultural Convergence: Interest Convergence Theory Meets the Cultural Defense," *Arizona Law Review* 49(2007): 911, 939.
- 72. M. Crossley, "Black Health Matters: Disparities, Community Health, and Interest Convergence," Michigan Journal of Race & Law 22 (2016-2017): 53; C. Powell, "Color of COVID and Gender of COVID: Essential Workers, Not Disposable People (October 16, 2020)," Yale Journal of Law & Feminism and Fordham Law Legal Studies Research Paper No. 3713395 33, no. 1 (2021), available at <a href="https://ssrn.com/abstract=3713395">https://ssrn.com/abstract=3713395</a> (last visited December 1, 2021).
- 73. See Brosseau and Mitchell, *supra* note 57.
- 74. E. Novicki, National Occupational Research Agenda (NORA) Councils: FY 2020 Highlights, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health (2021).
- 75. See Brosseau and Mitchell, *supra* note 57.
- 76. Id.